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                                       JULY 2009
CONCERT IN THE PARK 
ERNIE NEWMAN
The 21st Space Wing and the Peterson Air and Space Museum Foundation will once again sponsor a community event, Concert in the Park 2009.  The event will be held 31July 2009 in the award winning HISTORIC DISTRICT Airpark behind Building 981, 150 East Ent Ave.  
This two and a half hour program will include FREE hot dogs, FREE hamburgers, and FREE bottled water.  Active Duty and retired military, civilian DOD employees and all their family members are welcome to enjoy this true Americana evening.  The 2009 Concert in the Park is meant to be an expression of appreciation for members of the military community, who have made, and are still making so many sacrifices for their country.

Attendees’ arrival time should allow for parking and time to walk around and enjoy the Airpark’s superb displays.  Food and drink will commence at 5pm, followed by the Air Force Academy musical group, the Wild Blue Country, which will provide musical entertainment from 6pm to 7:45pm.

 So much aviation history has happened at Peterson Air Force Base.  You will see displays depicting the early days of aviation within the Museum building and the “Old City Hangar.”   A new display, the Peacekeeper ICBM Missile Procedures Simulator, will be open for your viewing as will be the last known fully equipped EC-121T “Connie”. 

For comfort, attendees are encouraged to bring their lawn chairs or blankets so they may relax on the knolls in this beautiful Airpark. For more information on this entertaining and relaxing event, please call 556-4915 or 556-8314.

FROM THE DESK OF THE PRESIDENT
WES CLARK
Well, here we are half way through 2009 and we are still on track to reach the goals we set for ourselves at the beginning of the year. The number of visitors to the Museum, the number of events, the number of hits to our Website, a great newsletter, and an increasingly comfortable level of funding for our Museum projects supports the fact that this will be another good year.  Most of that success stems from the work of our Volunteers, who increasingly put a lot of hours into Museum activities. We just couldn’t be successful without their efforts.  But, I would also like to single out two specific individuals for their dedication and care in supporting the Museum goals – Gail Whalen, the Museum Curator, and Ed Weaver, the Foundation’s Secretary and Treasurer. Between the two of them, they get a ton of work done, so it is appropriate to publicly recognize them. Our Museum hums because of their tireless support.

There are a couple of other items worthy of note; our success to date doesn’t mean that we can go into a “coast” mode. I pointed out in January that there is an obvious fact about Museum artifacts, and that is that they are old and costly to maintain. The aircraft and displays that make up the bulk of our offerings require an inordinate amount of care and attention.  Aircraft must be repainted, and other artifacts must be painstakingly refurbished in Museum quality configuration. That takes work and it takes funding.  I ask for the support of our membership in both areas.  

As a final note, the Museum will host a major Concert in the Park on July 31st of this year. Our understanding is that the Air Force Academy’s Wild Blue Country will be on center stage. We’re doing this as a means of thanking our Base and Community members for their role in ensuring the continued vitality of the Museum.  Of course, we would also like to think that when our local community hears of, and attends the event, they will be as appreciative of this Jewel of Peterson AFB, as are those of us who spend time there. Encourage your neighbors and friends to come out and enjoy the evening with us. Free burgers and dogs, a great concert, and an opportunity to get an up close look at your Museum.  It doesn’t get much better than that. Hope to see you there.
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	                     2008 MUSEUM VOLUNTEER OF THE YEAR
JACK MCKINNEY
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                                  JIMMY BOWDEN

Jimmy Bowden, a Museum Docent for the past three years, was named 2008 Volunteer of the Year for the Peterson Air and Space Museum.
Jimmy amassed 2,777 hours of service during that period and has always been available and ready to assist in any way possible in others areas of volunteer service.

His extensive knowledge of the history of the museum and the artifacts and exhibits throughout the museum are especially valuable in his service to visitors.

Jimmy’s bio was featured in a previous edition of the newsletter – Volume 

MUSEUM BROCHURES

ED WEAVER

The Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation gratefully acknowledges the receipt of 6,000 Museum brochures that were designed and printed by Alliant Techsystems (ATK).  We appreciate the support of Mr. Lamberth W. Blalock, PA&SM Foundation Board of Directors, for his personal involvement that resulted in a very significant cost saving to the Foundation and the Museum.

ARTIFACT OF THE QUARTER
CHARLIE MCCARTHY & JACK MCKINNEY
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                                    PEACEKEEPER ICBM

SHROUD TRACTOR MOTOR

ROCKET ENGINE NOZZLE

On the Peacekeeper ICBMs the  shroud tractor was mounted to the nose of the shroud to provide the additional thrust necessary to pull the shroud away from the deployment module when the vehicle is in flight and outside the earth’s atmosphere.
This artifact is on display in the Museum’s Old City Hangar.
MEET OUR VOLUNTEERS
JACK MCKINNEY
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COLONEL GUSTAV JOHN FREYER, III
USAF, RETIRED
Gus Freyer is a Docent at the Museum and has amassed more than 1100 hours of volunteer service to the Museum.
Gus was born in 1931 in Ancon, Canal Zone, Panama.  He graduated from Asbury Park High School, in Asbury Park, NJ., and graduated from the  US Military Academy at West Point, NY, in 1954; with additional studies at the AF Institute of Technology, Wright Patterson AFB, OH, and at Penn State University, State College, PA.

  Significant military assignments include USAF Institute of Technology, Wright Patterson AFB, OH; 11th Fighter Interceptor Squadron, Duluth IAP, MN, where he flew F-89Ds and F-102s; Air Training Officer and Department of Physics as a faculty member at the US Air Force Academy; Physics Faculty member at AF Institute of Technology; Director Special Studies Facility, Space and Missile Organization (SAMSO) at Los Angeles AFS where he performed Chief of Staff Study on Air Force role in anti-submarine warfare and briefed the Chief of Navy Anti-Submarine Warfare, which resulted in extension of life of the B-52D; Chief Scientist,  AF Weapons Laboratory (AFWL), Kirtland AFB, NM, and later as Commander/Director of AFWL, from which he retired in 1977.  He is a command pilot with over 4500 hours.
In civilian life, Gus was Peacekeeper Program Manager for Nuclear Hardness and Survivability at Martin Marietta, Denver, CO; Director Physical Science Laboratory, and adjunct professor of Physics, New Mexico State University, Las Cruces, NM; Technical Director for Colsa, Inc, providing support to Combat Development, Air Defense Artillery, Ft Bliss, TX.

Gus has been a consultant to the Australian Defence Science and Technology Organisation, the Singapore Defence Science Organisation, and the Swedish Defence Establishment.

Currently he is a consultant to the Naval Surface Warfare Center, Dahlgren, VA, and teaches short courses at Oklahoma State University, Stillwater, OK.

He has authored or coauthored over 30 technical papers and reports and has participated in Standards development for military and civilian electronic systems.

Gus and his wife, June, were married in 1957 in Duluth, MN, and have two sons and two grandchildren.
WHO AM I?

ED WEAVER

       I came off the Convair production line at San Diego, California, and turned over to the Air Force on 17 May 1957.  My first stop was with the Air Defense Command’s (ADC) 482nd Fighter Interceptor Squadron (FIS) at Seymour Johnson, NC.  It was a short assignment and by 12 Jul y 1967 I was on alert at the 48 FIS, Langley AFB, VA, guarding the home of Tactical Air Command.  Less than a year later they sent me to Air Material Command’s San Bernardino Air Material Area at Norton AFB, CA.  This would be my first of ten trips to the shop for upgrades during my service.  I enjoyed my down time at places like Olmsted AFB, PA, Hill AFB, UT, Brookley AFB, AL,  Greenville SC, and Cresttview FL.
       My active duty assignments continued with the 87th FIS at Lockbourne AFB, OH by 30 Oct 58.  ADC need a trainer at the Perrin AFB, TX Combat Crew Training Wing and I was happy to help out arriving 17 Jan 1960.  This was my longest tour turning out top of the line fighter pilots.  But my heart was still in “Bear” hunting and I worked my way back into the alert business.  On 19 Jan 1970 I touched down on the runway at Keflavik NAS, Iceland, home of the 57th FIS.  I was only there for a year but I loved being back in the fight.  I racked up many hours of intercepts and escort duty over the cold waters of the North Atlantic and in some of the worst flying weather in the world.
       By 27 Jan 1971, I returned to Perrin AFB for a very short stop before I was dumped to the Military Aircraft Storage and Disposition Center.  I hated DM and every day I was worried that it would turn out to be my last.  But, I would have another chapter in my book  - more about that later.

      Now that you reviewed my lineage let’s talk about my program development, it wasn’t all roses.  By the end of 1953 the program was in serious trouble, and if a fix for the performance problems could not be found, the entire project was in danger of cancellation.  Thanks to a scientist, Richard Whitcomb - who designed a fuselage in the characteristic of a “Coke-Bottle” shape, a new cockpit canopy with  sharper leading edges,  cambered leading edges fitted to the thin delta wings,  a more powerful engine (J57-P-23), an afterburner, andalightened airframe - the project had a new life.

      After all the mod’s the first of the new airframes was send to Edwards AFB, CA, for the maiden flight on 20 Dec 1954.  The next day it easily exceeded Mach 1.2 in level flight and could still keep climbing after reaching 51,600 feet.  A milestone was reached on 8 July 1955 when it fired six Falcon missiles and 24 unguided rockets in less than 10 seconds.  In May of 1956, a Douglas MB-1 Genie nuclear-capable unguided rocket was fired and for a while, the AF considered equipping us with the Genies but the project was cancelled in early 1957.

      A total of 875 airframes were built and we picked up the popular name “Delta Dagger “.  By the end of 1958 we had replaced the North American F-86-D as ADC’s front line interceptor.  At the height of service, 32 ADC units were equipped with our airframe.  The last aircraft rolled off the line in September 1958.

      Most of us were stationed stateside, however, a few were sent overseas.  Thule AB Greenland (ADC), Bitburg, Germany (USAFE), Naha AFB, Okinawa, and Spain and Netherlands all eventually got Delta Daggers. It was in the Pacific theatre that we got our only taste of combat.  
      The 590 FIS was transferred to Tan Son Nut AFB in South Vietnam in March of 1962.  We also stood air defense alert at Bien Hoa, Da Nang as well as Udorn and Don Muang AFBs in Thailand.            We established an excellent safety record and in almost ten years of flying air defense and a few combat air patrols for SAC B-52s, only 15 of our brothers were lost.  We were finally withdrawn from Southeast Asia in December 1959.

     As we left active duty, 339 were transferred to the Air National Guard. The last interceptor left ANG service in October 1976 from the 199FIS in Hawaii as they traded for the F-4C Phantoms.  Many of us escaped the bone yard and lived to flight again as remote-controlled drone aircraft.

      Just a few interesting numbers.  We could reach 51,800 feet, with maximum speed of 825 mph at 35,000 feet (March 1.25), 24, 494 pounds combat weight, 1085 gallons of fuel with two 430 gallons of fuel in under wing tanks. We could climb to 51,800 feet in 9.9 minutes.   Armament consisted of six air-to-air guided missiles housed internally usually a mixture of radar homing and infrared homing missiles while later models could carry twenty-four 2.75 unguided FFARs  in launching tubes.

     Now my final chapter; after sitting in the hot sun for a number of years, folks at Peterson Air Force Base wanted me for static display.  The shipped me to Pete Field and I found my new home with the Peterson Air & Space Museum.  They built a handsome display site just northwest of the “The Club” and I have a great view of Pikes Peak.  They have taken good care of me and now I sit watching the air traffic and thinking about the days I enjoyed while on active and ANG duty around the world.  By now you should have guessed that I’m a Convair F-102A, S/N 56-1109, Delta Dagger.  I hope you find some time to stop by and visit me!

                AFA’S SIJAN CHAPTER DONATION

ED EAVER
The Peterson Air & Space Museum Foundation acknowledges the generous donation of 1,000 dollars from the Air Force Association’s Lance Sijan Chapter.  This donation was made in support of the Museum’s new Air Defense, Missile Warning, Space Surveillance, and ICBM educational exhibit.  The Foundation appreciates the Sijan Chapter’s long standing financial commitment to the Museum’s activities. 

               FROM THE DESK OF THE DIRECTOR

                                                                            GAIL WHALEN
Summer Stimulus Hits the Airpark! The 21st Space Wing provided more than $100,000 to paint aircraft in our airpark. That work will begin the middle of July. We tried to pick the aircraft that needed the most serious touch-ups or body work. On tap: full body repaint of the F-4 Phantom, Canadian CF-101 Voodoo and the Nike Hercules surface to air missile; all four engine nacelles on the EC-121T Warning Star; and bits and pieces on the F-86 Sabre, F-89 Scorpion, and the F-84 Starfire.  Although all of our  aircraft were given a seal of approval by the team from the National Museum of the United States Air Force (NMUSAF—at Wright Patterson AFB) last October, we’re still determined to go above and beyond and give the best presentation we can for the public. Our Adopt-a-Plane program helps us do that too, by providing volunteers from units on Peterson and Schriever AFB who come out and wash and wax the static displays each Spring, Summer and Fall. This painting schedule is the most intensive since 1998 and 2000, when all the aircraft were painted within two years of each other.
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We also look forward to a new home for the F-101B Voodoo. Construction is already starting on the new display site at the corner of Peterson Boulevard and Hamilton Street, right across from Base Operations and the flight line. As distinguished visitors leave the flight line, this historic air defense aircraft will be their first introduction to Peterson AFB. It’s also within easy walking distance of the Museum and airpark.
The ICBM 50th Anniversary will be ushered in at Peterson AFB with the dedication of the Minuteman III at the newly constructed Missile plaza, located at the corner of Peterson Boulevard and Otis Street. The dedication event date has not yet been set, but is expected to be in either August or September. We’ll keep you posted. Peterson Museum’s summer schedule is packed with good things, much of it thanks to our volunteers and assistant director, Jeff Nash, who’s been working the Adopt- a-Plane program successfully again this year. Since the end of April, we’ve had more than 50 military events in the museum complex—that’s almost four a week, and we’re only open five days a week. In less than two months, the Black Gang, our inventor and builder team, has managed to renovate and paint the Cheyenne Mountain Operations display area, build a half dozen new display cases, install displays in the Warning Star, build three more reading rails, and complete more than 250 rounds of golf.  To see the Gang in action, please visit them any Thursday at the Penrose Respiratory Rehab Clinic. Erv Smalley and Marty Isham’s “small” project a year ago to produce some graphics showing the distribution of air defense interceptors has become an entire exhibit unto itself, and has two added benefits: wall mural and gift shop sales. If you’ve ever wondered how far-reaching the air defenses of the United States were during the Cold War, take a look at these posters and you’ll begin to understand how each of the interceptors, the Warning Stars, and the electronic countermeasures aircraft were used to our best geographic advantage. Pictured here is an entire wall inside the Museum’s City Hangar exhibit area with Smalley and Isham’s posters.

The Newman twins have been updating our media and still images for the public’s benefit. Ernie Newman has been reworking the Museum’s orientation video to include the Medal of Honor Park, and to update the images showcasing newer displays. Jane Newman has been making incredible headway in the Special Collections, cataloguing and creating a database for finding books, historic photos and manuscripts. Soon she’ll be able to incorporate the work from two of our Summer interns, Ms. Jessica Miller, a Colorado State University Junior (majoring in History and Museum Studies), and Mr. James O’Neal III, a University of Colorado at Colorado Springs junior (also majoring in History). Jessica is completing a catalogue of Museum artwork, including paintings, lithographs, and inks; and James is digitizing our historic still photo collection. These will all then be ready for research use—a goal long anticipated by the Foundation. Many volunteers have worked on sorting and identifying these items in the past (Parks Demming, Charles McCarthy, Jack McKinney and Ed Weaver our most notable contributors), but our current effort will allow us to share this information with the public in an efficient and quick manner. One other notable Summer intern—Mrs. Jeannie Dietrick—is working with Jane Newman in the Special Collections and with Jack McKinney and Charles McCarthy in the Artifacts collection to create lesson plans and learning activities for area students. Some activities can be used while students are visiting here, others can be “canned” and sent out to area schools.  Jeannie is a History teacher at Pine Creek High School, and was awarded a grant from the National Teach America program this year.
Another update can be found in our current Museum brochure. Board member Mr. Lamberth Blalock, who spear headed the efforts to bring the Minuteman III ICBM missile to PAFB, donated the printing production for the brochures.  These double-sided brochures are more compact and economical than our previous issue, and are easier to distribute to Visitor Centers and other “off-campus” tourist venues. They look fantastic, too.

Peterson Museum was notably mentioned at the World Wide Museum and History Conference at Wright-Patterson AFB last month. This conference brings together all the Air Force (and AF Reserve) historians and museum curators together to discuss current issues and concerns, help set policy, and receive updates in training or certifications. Our Museum was noted as having an outstanding airpark and artifact management system. They also spoke very favorably of the way we managed the use of the City Hangar for base events and still were able to keep installing exhibit displays. Of course, their best remarks were about our volunteers, who are integral members of the Museum staff and whose positive interaction with the NMUSAF team made quite an impact.

We’d all like to say farewell to our Museum Technician of more than two years, Air Force Reservist TSgt (MSgt select) Tom Dishion. TSgt Dishion was accepted into the Physician Assistant School at Denver University and began classes in May. Not too many Combat Meteorologists have made the transition from Special Operations to Museum Tech to Physician Tech, but we’re sure he’s up to the task. TSgt Dishion was a remarkable asset to the Museum, extremely capable, efficient and good natured. Everyone respected him, and we know he’s going to be a standout PA.

DID YOU KNOW?
JANE NEWMAN

SPECIAL COLLECTIONS
Recently, an article surfaced in which a young man tells about his experience at Peterson Field during World War II.  He was assigned to the Civil Air Patrol (CAP) as a Courier Pilot carrying high priority mail and orders to bases across the United States.  He relates that they were armed with 45 caliber sub-machine guns, carried a revolver and told to shoot first if approached by armed people.  He further states that the CAP also flew submarine patrol in the Gulf of Mexico with 100 lb bombs.
WANTED
JACK MCKINNEY

The Museum is in need of a set of white missileer coveralls.  If you have one of these, and would like to share with us, please contact us either at the Museum website or call 719-556-5543.
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G. Wesley Clark, Maj Gen (USAF, Retired), President

Jack L. McKinney, CMSgt (USAF, Retired), Editor
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